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(2) A prisoner may also request dis-
closure of documents used by the Com-
mission which are contained in the 
Commission’s regional office file but 
not in the prisoner’s institutional file. 

(3) Upon the prisoner’s request, a rep-
resentative shall be given access to the 
presentence investigation report rea-
sonably in advance of the initial hear-
ing, interim hearing, and a 15-year re-
consideration hearing, pursuant and 
subject to the regulations of the U.S. 
Bureau of Prisons. Disclosure shall not 
be permitted with respect to confiden-
tial material withheld by the sen-
tencing court under Rule 32(c)(3)(A), 
F.R.Crim.P. 

(b) Scope of disclosure. The scope of 
disclosure under this section is limited 
to reports and other documents to be 
used by the Commission in making its 
determination. At statutory interim 
hearings conducted pursuant to 28 CFR 
2.14 the Commission only considers in-
formation concerning significant devel-
opments or changes in the prisoner’s 
status since the initial hearing or a 
prior interim hearing. Therefore, pre-
hearing disclosure for interim hearings 
will be limited to such information. 

(c) Exemption to disclosure (18 U.S.C. 
4208(c)). A document may be withheld 
from disclosure to the extent it con-
tains: 

(1) Diagnostic opinions which, if 
known to the prisoner, could lead to a 
serious disruption of his institutional 
program; 

(2) Material which would reveal a 
source of information obtained upon a 
promise of confidentiality; or 

(3) Any other information which, if 
disclosed, might result in harm, phys-
ical or otherwise to any person. 

(d) Summarizing nondisclosable docu-
ments. If any document or portion of a 
document is found by the Commission, 
the Bureau of Prisons or the origi-
nating agency to fall within an exemp-
tion to disclosure, the agency shall: 

(1) Identify the material to be with-
held; and 

(2) State the exemption to disclosure 
under paragraph (c) of this section; and 

(3) Provide the prisoner with a sum-
mary of the basic content of the mate-
rial withheld with as much specificity 
as possible without revealing the 
nondisclosable information. 

(e) Waiver of disclosure. When a timely 
request has been made for disclosure, if 
any document or summary of a docu-
ment relevant to the parole determina-
tion has not been disclosed 30 days 
prior to the hearing, the prisoner shall 
be offered the opportunity to waive dis-
closure of such document without prej-
udice to his right to later review the 
document or a summary of the docu-
ment. The examiner panel may disclose 
the document and proceed with the 
hearing so long as the prisoner waives 
his right to advance disclosure. If the 
prisoner chooses not to waive pre-
hearing disclosure, the examiner panel 
shall continue the hearing to the next 
docket to permit disclosure. A continu-
ance for disclosure should not be ex-
tended beyond the next hearing docket. 

(f) Late received documents. If a docu-
ment containing new and significant 
adverse information is received after a 
parole hearing but before all review 
and appellate procedures have been 
concluded, the prisoner shall be given a 
rehearing on the next docket. A copy of 
the document shall be forwarded to the 
institution for inclusion in the pris-
oner’s institutional file. The Commis-
sion shall notify the prisoner of the 
new hearing and his right to request 
disclosure of the document pursuant to 
this section. If a late received docu-
ment provides favorable information, 
merely restates already available in-
formation or provides insignificant in-
formation, the case will not be re-
opened for disclosure. 

(g) Reopened cases. Whenever a case is 
reopened for a new hearing and there is 
a document the Commission intends to 
use in making its determination, a 
copy of the document shall be for-
warded for inclusion in the prisoner’s 
institutional file and the prisoner shall 
be informed of his right to request dis-
closure of the document pursuant to 
this section. 

[50 FR 40374, Oct. 3, 1985] 

§ 2.56 Disclosure of Parole Commission 
file. 

(a) Procedure. Copies of disclosable 
records pertaining to a prisoner or a 
parolee which are contained in the sub-
ject’s Parole Commission file may be 
obtained by that prisoner or parolee 
upon written request pursuant to this 
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section. Such requests shall be an-
swered as soon as possible in the order 
of their receipt. Other persons may ob-
tain copies of such documents only 
upon proof of authorization from the 
prisoner or parolee concerned or to the 
extent permissible under the Freedom 
of Information Act or the Privacy Act 
of 1974. 

(b) Scope of disclosure. Disclosure 
under this section shall extend to Com-
mission documents concerning the 
prisoner or parolee making the request. 
Documents which are contained in the 
regional file and which are prepared by 
agencies other than the Commission 
which are also subject to the provisions 
of the Freedom of Information Act, 
shall be referred to the appropriate 
agency for a response pursuant to its 
regulations, unless the document has 
previously been prepared for disclosure 
pursuant to § 2.55, or is fully disclosable 
on its face, or has been prepared by the 
Bureau of Prisons. Any Bureau of Pris-
ons documents in a parole file are du-
plicates of records in the inmate’s in-
stitutional file. Before referring these 
documents to the Bureau of Prisons 
(BOP), the Commission will ask the re-
questor whether he also wants the BOP 
documents in his parole file processed. 

(1) Requests that are only for a copy 
of the tape recording of a hearing will 
be processed ahead of requests seeking 
multiple documents from the Parole 
Commission file (priority processing). 
A requester may limit the scope of the 
request to a tape recording only (or to 
a tape recording and/or up to two docu-
ments) and thereby qualify for priority 
processing. For example, a request for 
the tape recording and the examiner’s 
summary of a hearing qualifies for pri-
ority processing. 

(2) [Reserved] 
(c) Exemptions to disclosure. A docu-

ment or segregable portion thereof 
may be withheld from disclosure to the 
extent it contains material exempt 
from disclosure under the Freedom of 
Information Act. 5 U.S.C. 552(b)(1)–(9). 

(d) Specification of documents withheld. 
Documents that are withheld pursuant 
to paragraph (c) of this section shall be 
identified for the requester together 
with the applicable exemption for 
withholding each document or portion 
thereof. In addition, the requester 

must be informed of the right to appeal 
any non-disclosure to the Office of the 
Chairman. 

(e) Hearing record. Upon request by 
the prisoner or parolee concerned, the 
Commission shall make available a 
copy of any verbatim record (e.g., tape 
recording) which it has retained of a 
hearing, pursuant to 18 U.S.C. 4208(f). 

(f) Costs. In any case in which billable 
costs exceed $14.00 (based upon the pro-
visions and fee schedules as set forth in 
the Department of Justice regulation 
28 CFR 16.10), requesters will be noti-
fied that they will be required to reim-
burse the United States for such costs 
before copies are released. 

(g) Relation to other provisions. Disclo-
sure under this section is authorized by 
28 CFR 16.85 under which the Parole 
Commission is exempt from the record 
disclosure provisions of the Privacy 
Act of 1974, as well as certain other 
provisions of the Act pursuant to 5 
U.S.C. 552a(j)(2). Requests submitted 
under the Freedom of Information Act 
or the Privacy Act for the requester’s 
own records will be processed under 
this section. In no event will the Com-
mission consider satisfaction of a re-
quest under this section, the Freedom 
of Information Act, or the Privacy Act 
of 1974, to be a prerequisite to an ade-
quate parole hearing under 18 U.S.C. 
4208 (for which disclosure is exclusively 
governed by § 2.55 of this part) or to the 
exercise of a parole applicant’s appeal 
rights under 18 U.S.C. 4215. Provisions 
of the Freedom of Information Act not 
specifically addressed by these regula-
tions (including the reading room) are 
covered by 28 CFR, part 16, subpart A. 

(h) Appeals—(1) Appeals to the Chair-
man. When a request for access to Pa-
role Commission records or a waiver of 
fees has been denied in whole or in 
part, or when the Commission fails to 
respond to a request within the time 
limits set forth in the FOIA, the re-
quester may appeal the denial of the 
request to the Chairman of the Com-
mission within thirty days from the 
date of the notice denying the request. 
An appeal to the Chairman shall be 
made in writing and addressed to the 
Office of the Chairman, U.S. Parole 
Commission, 5550 Friendship Boule-
vard, Suite 420, Chevy Chase, Maryland 
20815. 

VerDate Mar<15>2010 13:50 Aug 18, 2010 Jkt 220107 PO 00000 Frm 00158 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Y:\SGML\220107.XXX 220107jd
jo

ne
s 

on
 D

S
K

8K
Y

B
LC

1P
R

O
D

 w
ith

 C
F

R



149 

Department of Justice § 2.57 

(2) Decision on appeal. A decision af-
firming in whole or in part the denial 
of a request shall include a brief state-
ment of the reason or reasons for the 
affirmance, including each FOIA ex-
emption relied upon and its relation to 
each record withheld, and a statement 
that judicial review of the denial is 
available in the U.S. district court for 
the judicial district in which the re-
quester resides or has his principal 
place of business, the judicial district 
in which the requested records are lo-
cated, or in the District of Columbia. If 
the denial of a request is reversed on 
appeal to the Chairman, the requester 
shall be so notified and the request 
shall be processed promptly by Com-
mission staff in accordance with the 
Chairman’s decision on appeal. 

(i) Expedited processing of Requests. 
(1) The Commission will provide expe-
dited processing of a request when a re-
quester has demonstrated a compelling 
need as defined in this section and has 
presented a statement certified by such 
person to be true and correct to the 
best of such person’s knowledge and be-
lief. A requester may demonstrate 
‘‘compelling need’’ by establishing one 
of the following: 

(i) That failure to obtain the re-
quested records on an expedited basis 
could reasonably be expected to pose 
an imminent threat to the life or phys-
ical safety of an individual; or 

(ii) With respect to a request made by 
a person primarily engaged in dissemi-
nating information, urgency to inform 
the public concerning actual or alleged 
federal government activity. 

(2) A determination as to whether to 
provide expedited processing shall be 
made within ten days after the date of 
the request. However, the fact of lawful 
imprisonment in a correctional facility 
or revocation of parole shall not be 
deemed to pose an imminent threat to 
the life or physical safety of an indi-
vidual. The Commission shall process 
as soon as practicable any request for 
records to which it has granted expe-
dited processing. An administrative ap-
peal of a denial of expedited processing 
may be made to the Chairman of the 
Commission within thirty days from 

the date of notice denying expedited 
processing. 

[50 FR 40375, Oct. 3, 1985, as amended at 52 FR 
47921, Dec. 17, 1987; 53 FR 24933, July 1, 1988; 
53 FR 47187, Nov. 22, 1988; 54 FR 27839, June 
30, 1989; 58 FR 51780, Oct. 5, 1993; 62 FR 51602, 
Oct. 2, 1997] 

§ 2.57 Special parole terms. 

(a) The Drug Abuse Prevention and 
Control Act, 21 U.S.C. sections 801 to 
966, provides that, on conviction of cer-
tain offenses, mandatory ‘‘special pa-
role terms’’ must be imposed by the 
court as part of the sentence. This 
term is an additional period of super-
vision which commences upon comple-
tion of any period on parole or manda-
tory release supervision from the reg-
ular sentence; or if the prisoner is re-
leased without supervision, commences 
upon such release. 

(b) At the time of release under the 
regular sentence, whether under full 
term expiration or under a mandatory 
release certificate or a parole certifi-
cate, a separate Special Parole Term 
certificate will be issued to the pris-
oner by the Bureau of Prisons. 

(c) Should a parolee be found to have 
violated conditions of release during 
supervision under his regular sentence, 
i.e., before commencement of the Spe-
cial Parole Term, he may be returned 
as a violator under his regular sen-
tence; the Special Parole Term will fol-
low unaffected, as in paragraph (a) of 
this section. Should a parolee violate 
conditions of release during the Special 
Parole Term he will be subject to rev-
ocation on the Special Parole Term as 
provided in § 2.52, and subject to re-
parole or mandatory release under the 
Special Parole Term. Notwithstanding 
the provisions of § 2.52(c), a special pa-
role term violator whose parole is re-
voked shall receive no credit for time 
spent on parole pursuant to 21 U.S.C. 
841(c). 

(d) If a prisoner is reparoled under 
the revoked Special Parole Term a cer-
tificate of parole to Special Parole 
Term is issued by the Commission. If 
the prisoner is mandatorily released 
under the revoked ‘‘special parole 
term’’ a certificate of mandatory re-
lease to Special Parole Term will be 
issued by the Bureau of Prisons. 
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